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Winter Maintenance Policy
Adopted by Council at a Meeting held on 15 November 2010.

 Winter Maintenance Policy

Introduction

An East Sussex County Council (ESCC) report went to the Transport & Environment Scrutiny Committee on 15 September 2010.  Its recommendations were submitted to Cabinet on 12 October and full Council on 19 October 2010. Decisions taken by full Council clearly affect the policy of the Parish Council.

ESCC leaflet ‘Provision of Grit Bins’ states that if residents would like a grit bin they should contact their parish, town or district council to find out whether they can provide one.  The cost of a new grit bin would need to be met by the parish, town or district council.  Requests for new grit bins and refills must go through the parish, town or district council that has agreed to pay. There is no automatic refill, the local council must request it from ESCC Highways Department, and pay in advance.  
Current Position

Grit bins that are provided and refilled by ESCC are located at the bottom of Ballards Hill at the junction with Chapel Hill, at Forewood Rise at the junction with Forewood Lane and adjacent to Blacksmiths Field, Sandrock hill.  ESCC inspects and fills all its grit bins in late October/early November and they are not refilled during a normal winter. If there is snow, the bins will only be re-filled if staff and equipment are available to undertake this work. It is current ESCC policy to only maintain the existing grit bins and new ones will not be provided.  
ESCC retains a list of farmers that are prepared to clear minor roads local to their farms and these have been instructed to clear specific minor rural roads.  There is currently one authorised farmer within Crowhurst who has been provided with a snow plough by ESCC that can be mounted on a tractor.

Costs (as at Autumn 2010)
New bin 


£ 145
Installation & First Fill
£ 130

Total  £275 per new bin.
Refills



£  70 per bin
Self Help 

A particular problem with grit bins is that the content is often taken by people for use on their own properties.  This can result in grit bins being empty as soon as the weather forecast predicts snow or ice and makes it almost impossible for local authorities to keep the bins full for use on the roads.  For this reason and because of the prohibitive costs this would involve, Parish Council is unable to provide extra grit bins for roads not already treated by the ESCC Highways Department.  Residents may wish to consider forming a residents group and buying and maintaining their own bin(s) to spread grit when required on the road outside their property. The location of these bins would require written approval from the local Highways office prior to purchasing bins.  ESCC Highways Department will only accept orders from town and parish councils, therefore if any group wishes to purchase a grit bin please contact the Clerk to the Clerk to the Parish Council.
There is a long-standing urban myth that if a person is injured as a result of slipping on a pavement cleared voluntarily, they will sue for damages.  Providing the snow clearance is done carefully and the area is not left worse than it was before the clearance took place, it is extremely unlikely that any legal consequence will follow. The following is an extract from a letter from the Ministry of Justice sent to Nicholas Soames, MP, dated 28 February 2010:
‘The prospect of a person who volunteers to clear snow from a pavement being successfully sued for damages by a person who subsequently slips on the cleared area and is injured is very small.’

‘A snow-clearer does have a duty to anyone who passes along the pavement to do the clearing with reasonable care so as not to create a new and worse risk, but the only person who is at risk of being sued is a person who clears the snow so badly that things are worse than before and that common sense would indicate this was so.  A job done very badly indeed which makes the pavement clearly more dangerous than before might give rise to a risk if a person who would not have slipped otherwise slips and is injured as a direct result of that more dangerous state of affairs.’
The Use of Grit

Grit is another name for ‘rock salt’ and it helps keep roads safe by preventing them becoming icy; it works by lowering the temperature at which water freezes.  It relies on the action of vehicle tyres to spread it over the road but it can get too cold for the salt to work.  Below -5 degrees centigrade the effectiveness of grit is reduced and roads may still freeze.  Rain or snow can wash the salt away leaving roads prone to re-icing, so salting ideally needs to take place after the rain but before the water freezes.
Spreading the Grit
Safety is the most important factor:

· Only spread the grit when there are no vehicles or pedestrians about;
· Wear bright clothing to ensure that you can be seen easily;
· Don’t assume that the road or footway is safe just because you have spread the grit;
· Look after the environment – use the minimum grit necessary.  A shovel full of grit will be sufficient for 20-30sq.m of road.
Ref: ESCC Fact Sheet ESH 11
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